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regulatory concern. A designated con-
tract market also must conduct peri-
odic reviews of the adequacy and effec-
tiveness of services provided on its be-
half. Such reviews must be documented 
carefully and made available to the 
Commission upon request. 

(c) Regulatory decisions required from 
the designated contract market. A des-
ignated contract market that elects to 
utilize a regulatory service provider 
must retain exclusive authority in de-
cisions involving the cancellation of 
trades, the issuance of disciplinary 
charges against members or market 
participants, and the denials of access 
to the trading platform for disciplinary 
reasons. A designated contract market 
may also retain exclusive authority in 
other areas of its choosing. A des-
ignated contract market must docu-
ment any instances where its actions 
differ from those recommended by its 
regulatory service provider, including 
the reasons for the course of action 
recommended by the regulatory service 
provider and the reasons why the des-
ignated contract market chose a dif-
ferent course of action. 

§ 38.155 Compliance staff and re-
sources. 

(a) Sufficient compliance staff. A des-
ignated contract market must estab-
lish and maintain sufficient compli-
ance department resources and staff to 
ensure that it can conduct effective 
audit trail reviews, trade practice sur-
veillance, market surveillance, and 
real-time market monitoring. The des-
ignated contract market’s compliance 
staff also must be sufficient to address 
unusual market or trading events as 
they arise, and to conduct and com-
plete investigations in a timely man-
ner, as set forth in § 38.158(b) of this 
part. 

(b) Ongoing monitoring of compliance 
staff resources. A designated contract 
market must monitor the size and 
workload of its compliance staff annu-
ally, and ensure that its compliance re-
sources and staff are at appropriate 
levels. In determining the appropriate 
level of compliance resources and staff, 
the designated contract market should 
consider trading volume increases, the 
number of new products or contracts to 
be listed for trading, any new respon-

sibilities to be assigned to compliance 
staff, the results of any internal review 
demonstrating that work is not com-
pleted in an effective or timely man-
ner, and any other factors suggesting 
the need for increased resources and 
staff. 

§ 38.156 Automated trade surveillance 
system. 

A designated contract market must 
maintain an automated trade surveil-
lance system capable of detecting and 
investigating potential trade practice 
violations. The automated system 
must load and process daily orders and 
trades no later than 24 hours after the 
completion of the trading day. In addi-
tion, the automated trade surveillance 
system must have the capability to de-
tect and flag specific trade execution 
patterns and trade anomalies; com-
pute, retain, and compare trading sta-
tistics; compute trade gains, losses, 
and futures-equivalent positions; re-
construct the sequence of market ac-
tivity; perform market analyses; and 
support system users to perform in- 
depth analyses and ad hoc queries of 
trade-related data. 

§ 38.157 Real-time market monitoring. 
A designated contract market must 

conduct real-time market monitoring 
of all trading activity on its electronic 
trading platform(s) to identify dis-
orderly trading and any market or sys-
tem anomalies. A designated contract 
market must have the authority to ad-
just trade prices or cancel trades when 
necessary to mitigate market dis-
rupting events caused by malfunctions 
in its electronic trading platform(s) or 
errors in orders submitted by members 
and market participants. Any trade 
price adjustments or trade cancella-
tions must be transparent to the mar-
ket and subject to standards that are 
clear, fair, and publicly available. 

§ 38.158 Investigations and investiga-
tion reports. 

(a) Procedures. A designated contract 
market must establish and maintain 
procedures that require its compliance 
staff to conduct investigations of pos-
sible rule violations. An investigation 
must be commenced upon the receipt 
of a request from Commission staff or 
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